2006 - 2008 Amendments to 
“Uranquinty Public School - Codes of Discipline Policy”
Dear Parents

Following are some new aspects/rules to the above policy and a few points of clarification, particularly the link to our “Anti-Bullying Policy”. The following amendments are all now official new sections of our “Code of Behaviour Policy.” All these amendments have been communicated to the School Community through past school newsletters and ratified at P & C meetings.


1. Sending home copies of Orange and Red Cards for parents to sign (once issued). 

NB:
Parent acknowledgement of an orange card must be returned as soon as possible. Red cards will be required to be signed at the end of each issued week e.g.
K-2

-
after one week unless extended

3-4

-
after each week (twice) unless extended

5-6

-
after each week (three times) unless extended

If these cards are not returned or are returned without a parents’ signature, the child will not be eligible for:
a) future green/yellow cards,
b) merit certificates,
c) or participate in any “Catch-A-Good-Kid” Activity
until these signed cards are returned to the Principal.

2. Children who are absent from school when they are supposed to be missing a “Catch-A-Good-Kid” activity, special event etc, will now have to miss out on the next special event when they return to school, unless they have an acceptable excuse.  Absent children visiting the school in these situations will now have to miss two “Catch-A-Good-Kid” sessions.


3. It will be a Red Card offence to ring the emergency bell or siren (soon to be introduced), or look in or take sports equipment from the grey cupboard. 


4. An Orange or Red Card can be issued for any student displaying deliberate racist behaviours.  Students may also be suspended for severe cases of racist behaviour, particularly those involving violence.  Students who continually demonstrate any form of racist behaviour will most likely be suspended.  Please see the racism section of our “Anti-Bullying Policy.”
Racism:
Fortunately racism is not major issue at Uranquinty Public School.  The school has a zero tolerance of racism and we rely on parental support to ensure that this is achieved.  The school policy on racism is clearly stated in our “Anti-Bullying-Policy”.
Emails:
Students sending inappropriate emails or cyber bullying are committing a discipline offence. You will be issued with an appropriate discipline card or even suspended depending on the severity of the offence. You will also lose your email account and this could be permanently.
POINTS OF CLARIFICATION FOR A NUMBER OF DISCIPLINE ISSUES
SCHOOL UNIFORM

I do not expect every student to be in exactly the same uniform, but I do expect every student to be in an acceptable school uniform.  Remember if you are buying socks – short white for girls, short grey for boys and short white for sports.  This is compulsory with summer uniforms. 

School policy for children who are not wearing acceptable Uranquinty Public School uniform will be:

1
Ask the student why? – Check for a note from parents.

2
Ask the student to be in uniform for the next school day.

3
Contact the parents if the situation does not change.

4
Enforce the “no play” rule if the situation still does not alter.

5
Implement the next step in the discipline continuum, usually an orange card.

NB: Students not wearing correct sport uniform without an acceptable excuse will                                       not be allowed to participate in sporting visits. This includes the school hat.
PEER SUPPORT

Students naturally respond extremely well to their peers as leaders and teachers.  Unfortunately a very small minority sometimes make the leader’s role a difficult one.  Please be aware that if this situation does occur the following procedures will operate:

1. The leader will be reviewed and given assistance.

2. A student swap to another group may be considered.

3. Student time out from the program.

4. The Principal will talk to the student and their parents if the situation does not improve.

5. If a student continues to be disruptive they will be given an
orange card. (see “Codes of Behaviour” page 19 section one).

6. If a student continues to be disruptive they may be withdrawn from the program and work with teachers during Peer Support sessions. They also risk being excluded from the Peer Support party day.

Jewellery:
Jewellery of any description is not allowed at school. This includes bracelets, necklaces, brooches, rings of any nature, bangles, pendants etc. Studs or sleepers are permitted for girls / boys with pierced ears. Students are not allowed to wear make up, including nail polish, write on any body part, wear tattoos/transfers or write on their uniforms (includes hats, student names obviously acceptable). Students in these categories will be sitting on the verandah during all lesson breaks.

Sport / Excursions:
The school has a clear policy regarding all sporting events and school excursions. If students continue to demonstrate unacceptable behaviour they risk participating in these events. If a student is in this situation their parents will be notified of this possibility. It is then up to the student to ensure that they are not deemed ineligible for these events.

Unfortunately some students do not want to participate in some sporting events, others simply refuse to participate in various school activities. Students are not made to go to these events but the school then decides some events/activities that these students cannot attend. The school expects all students to participate in school activities, unless there is some valid reason for not doing so.

The school expects parents to support this philosophy and encourage their children to participate in all organised school activities. Please read our school information book and/or appropriate policies on these areas. Ignorance is not an acceptable excuse and our students are always given clear consequences relating to their decisions. It is up to the student to make the decision, but they must be prepared for and know the consequences. 

At Uranquinty Public School we expect all students to participate in sport; to do their best; to have fun and above all - follow the rules and be a good sport.  Students, who are bad sports, throw tantrums or demonstrate inappropriate behaviour at sporting events cannot expect to be selected to represent the school at the next sporting event.  If the next sporting event is very close, the student will obviously miss out.  If the next sporting event is some time away, the student has more time to demonstrate that his/her inappropriate behaviour will not happen again.  Unfortunately a student can be lucky or unlucky in these situations – dependent on the timing of the situation.  Students are not able to represent the school at sport or other external activities if they are significantly behind in their school work.  We simply expect each student to complete the work that they are capable of doing, before they represent the school.  Naturally the student and parents would be made aware of this consequence.  In order to try and maximise participation in sporting events we have adopted this simple policy:

1. Students have a right to choose if they wish to participate in any given sport against another school.

2 Students failing to bring in permission notes or money on time will not be considered.


3
Students not up to date with their work or consistently misbehaving will not be considered for selection.

4
It is very rare that we have limitations on sporting events.  In this situation, students will be chosen in a fair and equitable way.  If they are unlucky and miss out they will be the first selected for the next sporting event.  It is now school policy not to select teams just because they are the best players but to give everybody an opportunity.  This is seen as one of the many advantages of a small school.

5 Students wishing to represent their school, sub district, Wagga district or region in P.S.S.A. events have to do so by the established way and qualify through their own ability.

6.
Students not electing to participate in sporting events against other schools are expected to attend school.

7.
All students are expected to participate in sport and fitness activities just involving our school unless they are sick or injured.  Naturally a note is required for these situations.  Students who refuse to participate in our sports program will face the same consequences as those students failing to participate in other subject areas and will have to miss out on special events such as “Catch-A-Good-Kid”.

For students to be banned from attending school excursions we look at the following:

1. The flow chart on page 14  “Codes of Behaviour”.

2. Any Occupational Health and Safety Issues to the student in concern, other students or staff who will be attending the excursion.

3. Continual examples of defiance, immature behaviour, mood swings, bullying or temper tantrums. Letters or discussions with parents clearly state if their child is at risk of missing out on an excursion, it is then up to the child to decide if they will be prevented from attending the proposed excursion.
Bullying and Inappropriate Behaviour
Inappropriate behaviour can often be linked to bullying and it is very important that the two aren’t confused because there can be very different consequences. It is up to staff or the Principal to determine if the incident under investigation is bullying or just inappropriate behaviour? It is important that parents are aware of the three essential guidelines for defining bullying behaviour.

1. The student has repeated the same inappropriate behaviours towards a student or group of students. Obviously, the student has not been listening to staff advice, and are continuing to behave like a bully. They will be placed on the ‘bully register’ and will receive the appropriate consequences as outlined in the “Anti- Bullying Policy”.

2. The student has repeated the same inappropriate behaviour to a number of different students. Once again, the student has disregarded warnings and advice from staff, and are behaving like a bully. They will be placed on the ‘bully register’ and will receive the appropriate consequences as outlined in the “Anti- Bullying Policy”.
3. If it appears to be a ‘one-off’ incident, you’re more than likely to receive the appropriate punishment (“Codes of Behaviour”). In this case you will not be recorded on the ‘bully register’, unless you have already received a previous warning.
Bullying and the Codes of Behaviour Continuum
If a child hurts another child in the playground or is suspended for violence or continued disobedience regarding bullying, they move along the discipline continuum and bullying continuums at the same time. Students are not punished twice for the same incident but effectively lose various warnings and minor consequences for bullying other students. 
Students cannot expect to obtain double warnings from two different policies. Bullying won’t be tolerated at Uranquinty Public School and you can quickly reach stage five in the “Anti-Bullying Policy”. Hopefully the following analogy explains this situation.
A simple analogy would be - losing points on your driver’s licence. As you lose various points you receive fines (consequences) if you acquire enough offences, you will eventually lose your entire licence.  In the “Anti- Bullying Policy” you receive consequences along the way and eventually reach stage four or five very quickly where the consequences are more severe.  There are no more warnings and you are usually suspended. The message is clear “DON’T BE A BULLY!” (see page 13 in the “Codes of Behaviour” section one )
Captains/ School Leaders

The school has a clear policy on the expectations of their school leaders, who are mainly Stage Three students. These expectations are sent out to the appropriate students every year and agreeing to abide by these expectations is a prerequisite of taking on such a position. Parents and students should be aware of these expectations. They should take particular note of page 14 of The Codes of Behaviour section one and read the school policy on student leadership and the reasons for forfeiting/losing this privilege.

Before School

Students are not expected to be at school before 9.00 am, as official supervision does not begin until this time. Students may only participate in the following activities before school commences at 9.30am - walk, talk, play hand-ball, read or do school work outside of the classrooms.

Principal’s Awards

Please check (pages 14-16 Codes of behaviour section one) of this policy explaining the contract obligations necessary to obtain a Principal’s Award if you have been placed on a contract for consistently demonstrating inappropriate behaviour. Parents must also be aware that students can become ineligible for a Principal’s Award if they receive too many orange cards. There is no set number for this to occur but around the four to six range will probably put you on a contract situation or make you ineligible for major end of year awards.

Please note that if a student completely eliminates inappropriate behaviour and demonstrate appropriate behaviour for a significant period their privileges including being eligible for end of year awards may be reinstated. Therefore it could still be possible to obtain some awards depending on student improvement. There would have to be a long and dramatic improvement in student behaviour for school leadership opportunities to be reinstated.

THE “CATCH-A-GOOD-KID” PROGRAM

At Uranquinty Public School we realise the need to reward our many good students, for just doing the right thing.  This simply means - working to your ability level, consistently doing your homework and following the school rules.  This usually includes the vast majority of our students.  Every Friday our students are given an extra 20-30 minutes free play time, depending on weather conditions.  Students who do not meet the requirements to enable them to participate in the “Catch-A-Good-Kid” time or activity, must sit quietly in the Principal’s class room. 
In the middle and end of each term, special events are organised that run for longer periods - usually the afternoon session.  These might include; bike riding, sports skills, indoor games, water fight, pool afternoon, movies/DVD/videos or any other topical/creative idea the school comes up with.  The vast majority are offered free of charge and if there is a small cost, adequate notice is given.  Unfortunately, students who have been issued a red card or have been suspended, will miss the next major “Catch-A-Good-Kid” activity.   

Ineligible students are expected to attend school on the activity day, however they will have to sit on the verandah or remain at school and miss out on the activity.  Students who elect to stay at home or are unfortunately sick (without medical evidence) will have to miss the next ““Catch-A-Good-Kid”” major activity that they are available for.
SAFETY SUMMARY
Our school rules are specifically designed to protect your child at school these major/important rules are worth noting:

(
No running on any cement, verandahs or around buildings. 

(
No playing around buildings.

(
No running games on any surface accept the grassed areas.

(
No sticks/twigs/rocks/natural flora, are to be used by any student.

(
No throwing of any nature unless of an approved sporting nature or supervised games.

(
No climbing of any trees, buildings or structures. 

(
No use of fixed equipment before or after school.

(
Wheel all bikes in the school grounds.

(
Keep out of all garden beds and borders.

(
No collecting of any living things or fauna.

(
No lifting or up turning of logs, rocks, bricks, sleepers etc.

(
Definitely no sitting, leaning, swinging or playing on safety rails.

(
No play on the fence lines or long grass in the snake season.

(
Cubbies are only to be built in cubby season (usually late term one, early term two).

(
Avoid wet muddy areas.

(
Do not be in rooms unless with a teacher.

(
No school hat means - no playing in the sun.

(
No crawling under buildings.

(
Don’t be near the wrong toilet or in the teacher’s car park.

(
Consider others and ensure you allow ample room for your activities e.g. skipping, running etc.

· Dress sensibly.

· Follow established school rules.

(
Don’t be at school before 9.00 am unless specified by staff.
GOOD ADVICE FOR PARENTS
Firstly, don’t be too concerned if your child has been given an orange card.  Most of these are for relatively minor offences.  Obviously you will need to discuss the rule that your child has broken and encourage them not to get another orange card, or progress a little further down the discipline continuum (ie; red cards or suspensions).  
If your child has been given an orange or red card follow these simple steps.

· Ask your child what happened and who was involved?

· Ask your child if they knew the rule or have been warned about this rule?

· Check the discipline procedures/consequences in the Codes of Behaviour Policy you have been given.  

· Has the policy been followed correctly?

· Re-check the facts with your child.

· If you are concerned contact the Principal.

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS:
My child comes home from school upset about an incident that occurred at school. What should I do?

· Ask if your child reported the incident at school.

· Who did they report it to?

· Check the facts and ensure important details have not been left out or varied.

· If you are concerned, contact the Principal and I’m sure we will be able to sort things out.

· If something happened on the way home, check and recheck the details and contact the Principal as soon as possible, (the same afternoon if possible).

· Above all encourage your child to tell the truth.  Being honest means less punishment.

We give countless warnings for minor offences (e.g. running on the cement, no hat etc),but there comes a time when the consequences have to be implemented.  So ensure you know the history leading up to the offence, before thinking that your child has been harshly treated or not listened too.
How can I help my child cope with difficult situations at school?

· Encourage your child / children to solve their own problems at school. 

· Give them advice, but do not get involved yourself.

· Ask yourself if this really a concern/worry?  Try and develop resilience and coping strategies with your child/children.

· Contact staff if the problem continues, but remember that enemies today - are often friends tomorrow.

· A lovely smile and positive compliment returned often reduces further conflict.  Is your child capable of this?  Practice at home, particularly with their sibling.

Ideally our students should get on with all their peers.  We should be encouraging our students to be as positive as possible.

Most concerns can be prevented if we follow these simple procedures.

· Ensure you encourage your child to report any inappropriate behaviour to the teacher on duty or to the principal.

· Ensure that your child realises that they are not to take the law into their own hands.

· Ensure your child realises that they can receive discipline cards or be suspended for breaking school rules going to and from school.
Unless there are exceptional circumstances, I will not be following up incidents that happen at school if they have not been reported to a staff member.  The message is simple… if a student is upset about something, they should report it straight away.  This allows staff to then have a better chance of resolving their concerns.  If something happens on the way home parents should ring me that afternoon or come and see me the next day.

Remember children will often leave out important facts, vital details or have selective memories to put their case in the best possible light. In most cases it is to reduce the trouble they may be in or to try and get somebody else in trouble. Our school discipline won’t be effective unless we have good home support. Remember it is a red card offence to deliberately distort the facts to get another student into trouble.  Remember if you have misplaced your copy of our “Codes of Behaviour Policy” we can easily give you another copy.    
M. Hogan Principal. 5-2-2008
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